
FINANCIAL SERVICES
The 2009/10 to 2013/14 Budget

The Council approved its 2009/10 Budget Resolution at its meeting of the 3 February 2009.  

The Council will at tonight’s meeting formerly set the final level of Council Tax. 

2008/09 Final Accounts Process

Timetables and instructions have been provided and training sessions are organised to enable the process of the accounts closure to progress and be delivered within the Statutory timescales of the 30 June 2009.

Revenues and Benefits Services

Again, most performance targets, as set out in the Service Plan, are on track as at the end of December 2008.  Collection performance for Council Tax is ahead of target but NNDR is marginally below target due to the downturn in the economy and the difficulties in collecting to new empty rate (full business rate charge).  It should be noted that nationally authorities are reporting a reduction in NNDR collection performance of up to 2.5% and the number of bankruptcies and liquidations are well above trend.


Benefit performance measures have been completely revamped by the Department of Works and Pensions under their ‘Right time Right Benefit’ initiative.

Unfortunately the DWP delayed specifying/defining how the indicators were to be derived.  The Council is now testing the performance software and should be able to report on year to date at year-end.  In the meantime ‘Right Time’ performance is being measured using 2007/08 performance measures.  The Council is likely to maintain its excellent performance in benchmark terms based on April and December management information.

The production of the Revenues and Benefits shared service business case between Carlisle, Copeland and Allerdale is now targeted for Executive consideration in October 2009.  This is to allow time for the 3 authorities to introduce quick wins identified in the initiative to date.  Also to enable the three authorities to attempt to align policies, procedures and practices which is a pre-cursor to business case development.

Under ‘Recession Planning’ the Unit is looking at the resource implications of the expected 100% increase in benefit claims from working age residents and how to mitigate the effect on service provision.  The Council has received £68,000 in ‘ringfenced’ DWP grant to meet the costs of any additional temporary staff to administer the increased number of claims.

AUDIT SERVICES

The most recent meeting of the Audit Committee was held on 14th January 2009. 

The Head of Audit Services presented Members with the Progress Report relating to the work carried out by Audit Services since the meeting of the Committee which was held on 26th September 2008.

Members were also presented with a report outlining progress made to date on the Annual Governance Statement Action Plan.

Work is currently progressing on the material reviews for 2008/09.

Reports were also presented to the Audit Committee by the Head of Legal and Democratic Services relating to arrangements in respect of the approval of the City Council’s accounts, and by the Director of Corporate Services updating Members on the review of the 2008/09 Final Accounts process.
POLICY AND PERFORMANCE
Performance Management Framework
Implementing Covalent

Covalent as an implementation project is now closed. The ongoing development of the software will be part of the Policy & Performance service plan. To this end each service area of the council has been given a named contact for Covalent from the Policy & Performance Team. A training programme for Members remains available and will be developed according to needs identified.

Review of Performance Indicators

An Overview and Scrutiny Task and Finish Group has completed its report which at the time of writing had been considered by the Corporate Resources and Community Overview & Scrutiny Committees. This report will now be discussed at a future meeting of the Infrastructure committee.

The new framework remains very much under development in the context of the new national framework and will combine indicators into three key areas, Corporate Health, Community Plan Priorities and a Carlisle Area Assessment. Work on these key areas is developing well. New indicators will be developed in collaboration with members to fill the gaps in our local framework.
Policy Framework
The guidance paper on the policy framework has been agreed by Heads of Service and Senior Management. The work highlighted a pressing need to review the policy framework of the council. This work has been jointly tasked to Democratic and Policy & Performance Services.

Policy development & review
The team has been involved in the development of two new policies:

· Draft Safeguarding Policy

· Draft Pay Policy

Assessment Framework
The final framework for Comprehensive Area Assessment (CAA) was published 10 February.  It has changed very little from the consultation document previously published. CAA will begin, April 2009 and will consist of an area assessment.  The starting points will be the Cumbria Local Area Agreement and Sustainable Community Strategy, and an organisational assessment (Use of Resources and Managing Performance combined). The first reports will be published November 2009.
Themes underpinning the area assessment are:
· Sustainability – long term social and economic benefits as well as environmental

· Inequality

· People whose circumstances make them vulnerable

· Value for money

Red and green flags will be used to highlight areas of concern and of exceptional performance and / or innovation.

The organisational assessment will be scored, 1-4, similar to the present Use of Resources inspection.

Of two tier areas, the framework has this to say, “…Effective partnership working within and across districts and between districts and the county council, as well as with partners from other sectors is all the more important. We will take account of these additional complexities and inter-relationships and how effective they are will affect our conclusions about the prospects for improving outcomes and about individual organisations.”

The full guidance is available on the Audit Commission website. A more detailed update will be given to members at the informal briefing in April.

Freedom of Information & Data Protection

17 requests have been received since last report (16th December 2008) to 12th February 2009.

45 responses have been made since last report (16th December 2008) to 12th February 2009.

Information Policy - revision of publication scheme

The current publication scheme was revised in 2005. The Information Commissioner has set out a new approach to these schemes and all authorities need to adopt the new approach by January. This work was completed on time and the scheme will now be reviewed on a quarterly cycle.

Councillor J Mallinson

Finance & Performance Management Portfolio Holder
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